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SUBMITTED BY:    
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DATE:   January 19, 2018 
 
SUBJECT: ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee Recommendations - Successor Committee & 

Awards Program 
 
 
ORIGIN 
 
January 18, 2018 meeting of the Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee, 
Item No. 12.1.1. 
 
LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 
 
Administrative Order 1, Respecting the Procedures of the Council, Schedule 3, Community Planning & 
Economic Development Standing Committee Terms of Reference, section 5 (b): 
 
Oversight – Community Building Initiatives 
5. The Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee shall oversee the 
Municipality’s Community building initiatives in the areas of arts, culture, recreation and heritage and related 
facilities strategies by: 
(b) promoting and enabling access to arts, cultural, recreation and heritage facilities that 
support the Municipality’s Community Outcome areas. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
The Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee recommends that Halifax 
Regional Council: 
1. Consider the inclusion of up to $500,000 in the Parks & Recreation 2018-19 operating budget 
process for the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program; 
2. Direct the Chief Administrative Officer to prepare amendments to Administrative Order 2014-007-ADM, 
the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program, prior to the call for applicants for the 2018-19 fiscal 
year and return to Council for approval, as follows: 
a. delegate the approval of grant awards to the Chief Administrative Officer; 
 

Recommendations continued on page 2. 
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b. revise the process for selecting a peer jury to be a procurement to permit payment for the 
services of the peer jurists; and 
c. amend the financial levels of the professional arts grants; 
3. Request legislative amendments to the HRM Charter to allow the Municipality to incorporate a society 
under the Societies Act in order to advance the governance and operational model described as ‘Option 
C’- External Board, Structured as Arm’s Length Body; 
4. Repeal Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV; and 
5. Schedule a Committee of the Whole to discuss this matter. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
A staff report dated December 4, 2017 pertaining to recommendations on a Successor Committee and an 
Award Program from the ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee was before the Community Planning and 
Economic Development Standing Committee for consideration at its meeting held on January 18, 2018. 
 
For further information, please refer to the attached staff report dated December 4, 2017.  
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Staff responded to questions of clarification from members of the Standing Committee in relation to the 
proposed governance and operational model for an Arm’s Length external board as described in ‘Option 
C’, of the December 4, 2017 staff report and the accountabilities of Regional Council with respect to financial 
oversight. The Community Planning and Economic Development Standing, having considered this matter 
at its January 18, 2018 meeting, approved an amended motion recommending that Halifax Regional 
Council discuss this matter in Committee of the Whole. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
As outlined in the attached staff report dated December 4, 2017. 
 
RISK CONSIDERATION 
 
As outlined in the attached staff report dated December 4, 2017. 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
The Community Planning & Economic Development Standing Committee meetings are open to public 
attendance, a live webcast is provided of the meeting, and members of the public are invited to address the 
Committee for up to five minutes at the end of each meeting during the Public Participation portion of the 
meeting. The agenda, reports, video, and minutes of the Community Planning & Economic Development 
Standing Committee are posted on Halifax.ca. 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Not applicable. 
 
ALTERNATIVES 
 
The Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee did not discuss alternative 
recommendations. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
1. Staff report dated December 4, 2017. 
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A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 
 
Report Prepared by: Liam MacSween, Legislative Assistant, 902.490.6521 
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Attachment 1 
Community Planning & Economic Development Standing Committee 

January 8, 2018 

TO: Chair and Members of Community Planning and Economic Development 
Standing Community 

SUBMITTED BY: ____________________________________ 

Brad Anguish, Director, Parks and Recreation 

DATE:  December 4, 2017 

SUBJECT: ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee Recommendations - Successor Committee 
& Awards Program 

ORIGIN 

 May 12, 2015 Regional Council Motion: 
MOVED by Councillor Mason, seconded by Councillor Watts that Halifax Regional Council: 
1. Adopt Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV, “ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee Administrative
Order” as outlined in Attachment 1 the Community Planning and Economic Development Standing 
Committee report dated April 20, 2015 (as amended to remove Section 12 (c)). 
2. Amend the Administrative Order to delete section 17 and subsequently renumber the
Administrative Order accordingly for clarity in regard to the Committee’s role as a staff advisory 
committee.3. Approve the consolidation of the current public art annual operating programs (open 
projects and artist in residencies) and the associated budget of $60,000 into the Interim Grants to 
Professional Arts Organizations Program, subject to the procedural conditions outlined in 
Administrative Order 2014-007-ADM, “the Administrative Order on Grants to Professional Arts 
Organizations”; and 
4. Approve the approach for remaining Special Arts and Culture Advisory Committee
recommendations as outlined in Table 2 of the March 17, 2015 staff report. MOTION PUT AND 
PASSED 

 July 26, 2016 Regional Council Motion: 
MOVED by Councillor Mason, seconded by Councillor Nicoll that Halifax Regional Council  
1. Approve the approach to the establishment of peer jury review processes for the Interim Grants
to Professional Arts Organization Program as outlined in the Discussion section of the June 8, 2016 
staff report;   
2. Direct staff to prepare amendments to Administrative Order 2014-007-ADM Respecting Grants
to Professional Arts Organizations to establish the peer jury review processes and return to Council 
with the proposed amendments for Council’s consideration prior to October 31, 2016; and   
3. Defer consideration of the recommendation 5.7., “Notification of grant recommendations is
communicated directly to the Corporate Administrative Officer (CAO) for final approval” to be 
considered concurrently with the Committee’s final reporting requirement as required in 
Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV respecting the ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee, Section 24, 
anticipated to be delivered to staff in advance of the 2018-2019 budget planning process.   
MOTION PUT AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY 

…. RECOMMENDATIONS ON PAGE 2 

Original Signed
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LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Community Terms of Reference - Section 5, 
Oversight - Community Building Initiatives. 

Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV, Reporting S. 23 A report making recommendations on the 
establishment of a municipal arts and culture rewards and recognition program shall be submitted to staff 
by October 31, 2016. 

Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV, Reporting S. 24 A report making recommendations on the structure 
of the successor committee to the Committee shall be submitted to staff in advance of the 2018-2019 
budget planning process.  

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that the Community Planning and Economic Development Standing Committee 
recommend that Halifax Regional Council: 

1. Consider the inclusion of up to $500,000 in the Parks & Recreation 2018-19 operating budget
process for the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program;

2. Direct the Chief Administrative Officer to prepare amendments to Administrative Order 2014-007-
ADM, the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program, prior to the call for applicants for the
2018-19 fiscal year and return to Council for approval, as follows:

a. delegate the approval of grant awards to the Chief Administrative Officer;
b. revise the process for selecting a peer jury to be a procurement to permit payment for the

services of the peer jurists; and
c. amend the financial levels of the professional arts grants;

3. Request legislative amendments to the HRM Charter to allow the Municipality to incorporate a
society under the Societies Act in order to advance the governance and operational model
described as ‘Option C’- External Board, Structured as Arm’s Length Body; and

4. Repeal Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV.

BACKGROUND 

At the May 12, 2015 meeting, Regional Council approved the terms of reference for the ArtsHalifax Advisory 
Committee. The terms of reference were outlined in Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV (AO), and outlined 
a three-year mandate for the Committee.  The AO outlined three primary tasks for the Committee with the 
following timelines: 

 A report making recommendations on the peer jury assessment process for the Interim 
Professional Arts Grant Program shall be submitted to staff by December 31, 2015.     

 A report making recommendations on the establishment of a municipal arts and culture rewards 
and recognition program shall be submitted to staff by October 31, 2016.    

 A report making recommendations on the structure of the successor committee to the Committee 
shall be submitted to staff in advance of the 2018-2019 budget planning process.   

Staff received the Committee’s recommendations related to the peer jury assessment process in fall 2015 
On July 26, 2016, Regional Council directed staff to complete amendments to the Administrative Order 
2014-007-ADM Respecting Grants to Professional Arts Organizations to establish the peer jury review 
processes, which were subsequently approved and implemented in November 2016.  At that time, Regional 
Council also deferred consideration of one of the Committee’s recommendations related to grants to 
professional arts organizations being approved directly by the Chief Administrative Officer (CAO) until the 
Committee’s final report.  
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As noted, the AO required the Committee to deliver recommendations to staff on the structure of the 
successor committee in advance of the 2018-2019 budget planning process (Administrative Order 2014-
019-GOV, s. 24). Those recommendations were delivered to staff on October 22, 2017 and are included 
as Attachment 1. 

Recommendations pertaining to the development of an arts and culture awards and recognition program 
(as required by Administrative Order 2014-019-GOV, s. 22) were delivered to staff on February 8, 2017. 
Staff review of the recommendations (Attachment 2) and identified complexities within the proposed 
program that would require significant changes to existing policy and/or amendments to the HRM Charter, 
most notably the ability to provide grants to the individual artists. The recommendations also carry notable 
budget implications. Understanding that recommendations pertaining to a successor committee were 
forthcoming, and that those recommendations would include revisions to the existing governance structure 
and mandate of the Committee, as well as budget recommendations, assessment of the Award program 
recommendations was deferred for inclusion with the Committee’s final report on the larger scope of 
recommendations regarding the successor committee to ArtsHalifax. 

DISCUSSION 

The ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee’s final report on a structure of the successor committee outlines a 
number of recommendations.  Due to the length of the full report, the main body of the report is included as 
Attachment 1, with the full report, including attachments, available at https://www.halifax.ca/city-
hall/boards-committees-commissions/a-c/artshalifax-advisory-committee. In addition, the Committee’s 
second report on the establishment of a municipal arts and culture rewards and recognition program contain 
similar and related recommendations can be found in Attachment 2. 

The recommendations outlined in the reports can be summarized into the following overarching areas: 
1. ArtsHalifax Operating Model and Governance Structure
2. Funding of Grants to Professional Arts Organizations
3. Administration of Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program

ARTSHALIFAX OPERATING MODEL AND GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 

The ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee’s final report presents four options for the successor committee model 
for the ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee. The options drawn from ArtsHalifax’s research have been captured 
within four general categories as outlined in Appendix i of Attachment 1.     

The following four models are adapted from the recommendations included as Appendix ii of Attachment 1 
(the ArtsHalifax recommendations on the structure and governance of a successor committee). Careful 
consideration of these governance structures and organizational models has been given in relation to the 
administrative structure of the Municipality and the powers and authorities granted under the HRM Charter. 

The options are: 
Option A:  Council-Appointed Advisory Committee – Adapted Current Model with Structured 

Reporting Relationship to Standing Committee and Regional Council 
Option B: Standing Committee of Council 
Option C: External Board, Structured as Arm’s Length Body  
Option D: Non-Profit Organization  

Option A: Council-Appointed Advisory Committee – Adapted Current Model with Structured Reporting 
Relationship to Standing Committee and Regional Council 

For the past three years ArtsHalifax has been structured as a staff advisory committee with policy 
recommendations being reported to the Community Planning and Economic Development (CPED) 
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Standing Committee. This is one model for a citizen-led advisory committee under current municipal 
administrative practices. 

Under the current ArtsHalifax governance structure: 
 Members are nominated by CPED and appointed by Regional Council through the Public 

Appointments Policy; 
 No Councillor representation on the Committee; and 
 ArtsHalifax is a staff advisory committee. 

Recommendations are submitted directly to staff to consider and inform staff’s recommendations to CPED 
and Regional Council. Based upon the feedback received from ArtsHalifax members throughout the course 
of their mandate, much of which has been captured in Attachment 1, a status quo approach to the current 
Committee structure is not recommended. Option A provides for an advisory committee reporting to 
Regional Council through CPED, with dedicated Clerk’s Office support and Councillor representation.  

As an Advisory Committee of Regional Council: 
 Relationship of successor committee and subsequent recommendations would be direct to CPED 

and through to Regional Council; 
 Structured annual reporting requirement to CPED with ability to make additional presentations as 

circumstances warrant;  
 Committee would have an advisory mandate on programs and services, including Grants to the 

Professional Arts Organizations Program, and others to be determined by Regional Council as set 
out in its terms of reference. 

Assessment of Option A 
An Advisory Committee of Council provides for an internal advisory committee structure reporting directly 
to CPED and through to Regional Council, which could include councillor appointees. Since this committee 
would continue to act as an advisory committee, this model would not offer any increased decision-making 
authority for ArtsHalifax, and no direct oversight of the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program. 

Option B: Standing Committee of Council 

Regional Council currently has a number of standing committees.  They include members of Council but 
no external community members.  The standing committees report directly to Regional Council and have 
no specific operational budgets.   

Assessment of Option B 
Standing Committees are populated exclusively by Councillors and are therefore not aligned with the arm’s 
length principle articulated in the ArtsHalifax recommendations.  In addition, the standing committee model 
is an advisory committee model, without decision-making or spending authority.  

Option C: External Board, Structured as Arm’s Length Body 

This model is based on the model proposed by ArtsHalifax, which it describes as an arm’s length 
organization funded by Council, similar to the Halifax Public Libraries (and Arts Nova Scotia within the 
Provincial context). The proposed model is structured upon a fully funded non-profit Board created through 
an Administrative Order. As proposed by ArtsHalifax, Council would determine the annual budget for 
operations of the external Board and liability for the operations would be assumed by HRM.  

The Halifax Regional Library is a regional library board created under the authority of the Libraries Act. 
Eight members of the eleven-member board are appointed by Regional Council.  The Libraries Act grants 
powers to the library board, including the power to engage employees. Arts Nova Scotia is a board created 
by the Province under the Arts Nova Scotia Act. Arts Nova Scotia has a Director, appointed by the Minister 
of Communities, Culture and Heritage, who along with the personnel required for the administration of the 
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Act, is appointed in accordance with the Civil Service Act. Board members are also appointed by the 
Minister of Communities, Culture and Heritage.  

Assessment of Option C 
As the stated preferred option of ArtsHalifax, the Library Board model represents a structure that in many 
ways most closely resembles the structure of Arts Nova Scotia, often referred to as a hybrid Arts Council 
model. The model is recommended by ArtsHalifax because it provides for direct funding by the Municipality 
of an external organization with an independent board who makes funding decisions, rather than Regional 
Council.  

Without a piece of enabling legislation similar to the Libraries Act or the Arts Nova Scotia Act, or specific 
authority in the HRM Charter, the Municipality does not have the capacity to create an arm’s length non-
profit board. There is currently no enabling legislation for the Municipality to establish an arts council, or to 
otherwise support the creation of an external body directly by the Municipality for the purpose of delivering 
arts and cultural services.  

Therefore, to proceed with this model, Regional Council would need to request legislative amendments 
from the Province, to permit the municipality to incorporate a society under the Societies Act.  Beyond giving 
HRM the ability to directly incorporate a society, it is unclear from the recommendations of the committee 
how the relationship between HRM and the society would be structured, including employment 
relationships, budgeting, etc.  Therefore, staff would return to Council with detailed recommendations on 
the structure and the nature of any proposed relationship once the enabling legislation was amended. 

Option D: Non-Profit Organization 

This model represents the most commonly employed structure for Municipal Arts Councils across Canada. 
Non-Profit models include the Toronto Arts Council, the Winnipeg Arts Council and the Edmonton Arts 
Council. Though different in many operational respects, each of these organizations operate at arm ’s length 
from their respective civic bureaucracies through service agreements, generally with a specified reporting 
and accountability structure.  

As an external not-for-profit charitable organization: 
 It is independently incorporated under the Societies Act; 
 Members are not appointed by Council, and membership may or may not include the mandated 

participation of Municipal Councillors;  
 There is no structured and ongoing staff support from the Municipality; 
 Organization could enter into relationships with the Municipality, which could take a number of 

different forms depending on the sophistication of the organization, from an annual contribution that 
the organization could use to deliver grants and programs independently, to a service level 
agreement which would have the organization delivering grants and programs on behalf of the 
Municipality;  

 Organization would require the engagement of paid administrative staff, and other administrative 
costs, to which Council could contribute funding in whole or in part through an operating grant; 

 Organization would be able to raise funds through other sources (government and private sector); 
and; 

 Reporting to Council could be structured on an annual and ongoing basis; renewal of agreement 
based upon satisfactory performance in accordance with metrics to be determined by Council and 
subject to their review. 

Assessment of Option D 
As stated, the external not-for-profit model is the arm’s length approach most commonly used in the design 
and structure of other municipal arts councils across Canada. A society has flexibility to establish its own 
grants program and programming and is not bound by any restrictions within the HRM Charter, such as the 
authority to provide grants to individual artists. If a non-profit arts organization came forward to the 
municipality and requested a contribution to facilitate a grants program and other programming, the 
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municipality could provide such a contribution through a contribution agreement.  The benefit of that 
relationship would be that the non-profit organizations would be able to set out the rules and eligibility 
criteria placed on the grants by the organization, rather than the Municipality. Alternatively, HRM could also 
partner with a non-profit arts organization to administer the municipality’s grants program under a service 
agreement.  However, in that case, the organization would be bound by the rules and eligibility criteria of 
those of the municipality, as outlined in the HRM Charter. 

The non-profit society would be a separate corporation from the Municipality and would operate without 
any municipal staff and administrative support.  The society would be responsible for its own incorporation 
and board, and that board would assume all liability for the operations of the society. The organization 
would not have an advisory mandate or a direct relationship with Regional Council or staff, unless expressly 
outlined in a service agreement and excepting any requirement to report on the terms and conditions of 
such agreement. Until such time that a non-profit was established there would no advisory committee to 
staff on arts and culture and staff would conduct the administration of all programs as is the case currently. 

FUNDING OF GRANTS TO PROFESSIONAL ARTS ORGANIZATIONS PROGRAM 

ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee Recommendation 2.3 of Attachment 1 states the following: 

That HRM increase its support for administrative services to the arts and culture sector (i.e. 
increased staff funding) and increase the overall budget for arts and culture sector funding, starting 
with an increase of $479,725.89 (an estimated $1.19 per capita) for the 2018/19 budget, and a total 
increase of $5,405,973.56 between 2018 and 2028 (see appendix ii, section 4.1.2); 

The figure of $1.19 per capita is taken from the recommendation report that was before CPED on March 
20, 2014, in response to the Special Arts and Culture Advisory Committee’s recommendations. That report 
included a comparative analysis of cultural funding in seven similarly-sized Canadian cities, of which Halifax 
was a participant, conducted by Hill Strategies. That study found through its research that Halifax was $1.32 
below the average per capita cultural spend of the participating cities. The $360,000 approved on the basis 
of that report and allocated to the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program reduced the per capita 
professional arts spending gap to $1.19, which is what the ArtsHalifax recommendation reflects. 

Using $1.19 as the per capita commitment required to achieve the average professional art spend of the 
similarly sized Canadian cities included in the report, and the 425,900 projected 2016 population of Halifax 
(Statistics Canada “Population of census metropolitan areas”), the level of new funding which would be 
required to achieve that average is $506,821 bringing the total funding for the professional arts grant 
program to $866,821. 

ADMINISTRATION OF GRANTS TO PROFESSIONAL ARTS ORGANIZATIONS PROGRAM 

There are two primary recommendations from the ArtsHalifax report on successor committee that relate to 
the administration of the grants program. These are: 

 Delegation of Regional Council Authority to the CAO 
 Remuneration of Peer Juries 

Delegation of Authority 
ArtsHalifax recommendation 2.1 indicates: 

2.1 That an arm’s length funding mechanism must be implemented in such a way that ArtsHalifax can 
operate without political interference; 

ArtsHalifax Recommendation 2.1 requests a funding model specific to the arts, where funding decisions 
are not made by Council, and the professional expertise that has informed the peer jury recommendations 
is fully respected. This recommendation reaffirms the recommendation made by ArtsHalifax in their 
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previously submitted report on the implementation of a peer assessment process for arts grants (Regional 
Council - July 26, 2016). 

4.7 Notification of nominations and award winners shall be communicated directly to the Corporate 
Administrative Officer (CAO) for final approval, immediately following the jury process. 

Regional Council possesses the ability to delegate its authority to approve grants to the CAO.  While this 
would bring a degree of inconsistency to HRM’s overall grant programs, in that the grants for professional 
arts organizations would be the only program which would not be considered and approved by Regional 
Council, it would ensure consistent alignments with the peer jury decisions and be more in keeping with 
best practices for arm’s length arts administration  

Remuneration of Peer Juries 
ArtsHalifax recommendation 2.2 indicates: 

2.2 that respect for our artists and cultural workers be demonstrated through appropriate 
recognition programs and remuneration for the use of their expertise (e.g. in peer assessment 
processes). 

In their report on the implementation of Peer Jury Review submitted to Regional Council on July 26, 2017 
ArtsHalifax recommended that participants on peer assessment panels for the adjudication of applications 
for the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program be compensated for their time and effort. In 
responding to that recommendation, staff at the time recognized that while this was a best practice 
approach used nationally, the provision of compensation to peer assessors would not be in keeping with 
the approach to other volunteer committees whose members do not receive any remuneration. 

The 2017-2018 grant process employed a strictly volunteer peer jury process. Staff administrators of that 
process experienced difficulty in attracting peer jury participants to their standing roster, and received 
several comments from members of the public suggesting that participation on peer assessment panels 
was, in fact, a professional enterprise and something for which compensation should be provided. 
Feedback from peer jury panelists who did participate also reflected that the amount of work they were 
required to perform to adequately assess the applications warranted compensation. Several reflected that 
they would not participate in future process without some financial consideration.  Therefore, there is 
concern that the lack of remuneration could impact the ability to complete the peer jury process for future 
programs. 

There is no consistent approach to remuneration of peer juries at the municipal level across Canada. Some 
cities such as St. John’s, Vancouver and Winnipeg provide a level of financial support to the peer juries 
while others such as London, Mississauga and Windsor have maintained a volunteer approach without 
remuneration.  Those cities without remuneration have indicated similar challenges in attracting peer jurists 
as currently experienced in HRM, especially those located in jurisdictions where there is remuneration 
provided at the provincial level, similar to the Province of Nova Scotia. 

Cultural Awards and Recognition Program 
As noted, in addition to the final report on the successor committee, the ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee 
provided recommendations on the formation of an awards and recognition program (Attachment 2).  The 
recommendations outline a number of awards to recognize individuals and businesses in support of arts 
and culture in HRM.  The recommendations include the provision of monetary consideration and art work 
as part of the recognition. This method of recognition is not consistent with HRM’s legislative authorities 
with respect to grants and contributions.  

The possibility of a fee-for-service relationship with one or more cultural organizations to administer an 
award program on behalf of HRM was reviewed.  But, any organizations operating on behalf of HRM would 
still be bound by HRM’s legislative restrictions.  Should a cultural organization wish to establish and 
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administer its own recognition program, with its own categories and criteria, it could approach HRM for a 
contribution toward that third-party recognition program. 

It should be noted that the Emerging Theatre Artist and Established Theatre Artist Awards are remnants of 
a pre-existing HRM Award Program that at one time featured awards for Visual Art, Literary Achievement 
and Book Illustration. They are administered by Theatre Nova Scotia and awarded annually as part of the 
Merritt Awards.  In early 2017, the organization was notified that these awards would no longer continue in 
the current format.  
Recommended Approach 

There are complexities for HRM to implement some of the ArtsHalifax recommendations due to required 
legislative and administrative changes, in particular those related to the operating model and governance 
structure. Therefore, it is recommended that the consideration of the ArtsHalifax recommendations fall 
within two categories:  

 Immediate Implementation Phase to include increased funding and administrative changes to the 
Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program; and   

 Conditional Full Implementation Phase wherein staff would pursue changes to the HRM Charter 
and other relevant legislation in order to advance the governance and operational model described 
above as ‘Option C’- External Board, Structured as Arm’s Length Body.  

Immediate Implementation 

Recommendations for immediate implementation are identified based on that which is currently possible 
within HRM’s existing legislative authority and administrative parameters.  They would be specific to the 
Administration of the Municipality’s Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program. The program would 
continue to be administered directly by the Municipality, but with the recommended changes outlined below. 

 Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program Funding 
The $1.19 per capita spending gap had been identified in 2014 by the previous Special Arts and 
Culture Advisory Committee (SACAC) with the recommendations that funding be increased to the 
average by 2017-2018. The staff report presented related to the SACAC recommendations indicated: 

“In future budget cycles, staff will continue to explore further funding with a goal of striving to 
achieve the Kelly Hill Strategies study average by 2017.” 

It is recommended that Regional Council direct staff to include up to $500,000 in additional funding to 
the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program (C764 8004) for consideration within the 
2018/2019 budget process.

 Delegation of Authority 
The ArtsHalifax recommendations seek a process without political decision, as is the basis for the 
arms-length model. As indicated, an arms-length ArtsHalifax governance model is not immediately 
possible under existing legislation and administrative structures.  However, the ability for peer jury 
recommendations, supported by staff review, to be directed to the CAO for approval is possible under 
HRM’s current legislative authority, provided that authority is delegated from Regional Council to the 
CAO.   

Under this model, Regional Council would approve the program budget as part of HRM’s annual 
operating budget, but would not consider and approve the individual applications. Currently, the 
recommendations of peer jury are delivered by staff for the consideration of the Grants Committee, 
who then forwards its recommendation to Regional Council for approval.  Under the proposed model, 
that process would no longer occur, but rather an information report which outlines all recommended 
and non-recommended applications would be submitted to the CPED for direction to Regional Council 
annually once all grants had been issued. 
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As noted, while this change would bring a degree of inconsistency to HRM’s overall grant programs, it 
would ensure consistent alignments with the peer jury decisions within a more efficient timeline. 
Therefore, it is recommended that Regional Council delegate the authority of the approval of the grants 
for professional arts organizations directly to the CAO.  After which, the decisions of the peer jury under 
the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program would be directed by staff to the CAO for 
authorization and disbursement.  

 Peer Jury Remuneration 
Under HRM’s Procurement Policy, HRM has the ability to procure for consultant services.  In order to 
achieve equity with existing peer juries provincially and to better ensure a more robust and diverse 
representation of professional experience on peer jury rosters, it is recommended that the members 
of future peer juries be compensated as consultants for their review of grant applications, in 
accordance with Administrative Order 2016-005-ADM, the Procurement Policy, at a rate not to exceed 
that offered by Arts Nova Scotia. In order to enable the services of peer jury members to be procured 
as consultants, administrative changes to Administrative Order 2014-007-ADM, the Grants to 
Professional Arts Organizations Program, would be required.  It is anticipated that this additional 
expense can be accommodated within the existing Parks & Recreation operational budget. 

 Award Levels  
Under Administrative Order 2014-007-ADM, the Grants to Professional Arts Organizations Program, 
the maximum level for grants awards are outlined.  If Regional Council directs staff to include additional 
funding for consideration in the 2018/19 operating budget, it would provide increased capacity for the 
program and could enable increased award amounts.  Therefore, it is recommended that the Chief 
Administrative Officer be directed to amend the AO to increase the maximum award amounts. It should 
be noted that upon completion of the amendments to the AO, the 2018/19 intake for applications will 
be released which may occur later than past years. However, staff will work with applicants to ensure 
notification of any new deadline dates.   

Conditional Full Implementation 

In order to begin to implement the recommended preferred model from the ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee 
(Option C), and include the recommended cultural awards and recognition program, changes to the HRM 
Charter would be required to permit HRM to incorporate a society which as an external organization would 
have an ability to establish its own programs, including the ability to provide grants to individuals. Therefore, 
it is recommended that Council request legislative amendments from the Province that would permit Council 
to establish a society.  

The current ArtsHalifax structure and mandate as an advisory committee to staff does not provide the 
authority and scope recommended by the Committee.  The Committee has completed its primary tasks 
outlined in its terms of reference and is nearing the end of its three-year mandate.  Advisory Committees,  
whether to staff or Council, are by their nature, limited in their authority to providing advice and 
recommendations to Council. The lack of budget, autonomy and scope identified as challenges by 
ArtsHalifax cannot be overcome using this model. The Committee’s term will expire in May, 2018, but it is 
recommended that the ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee be wound down and Administrative Order 2014-
019-GOV be repealed effective March 31, 2018.   

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

This project is currently not funded in 2018-19 operating budget. 

Should Regional Council approve the recommendation for funding in this report, the amount would be 
considered for inclusion in the 2018/19 Parks and Recreation operating budget process.  
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It is anticipated that remuneration to peer jury participants would be able to accommodated within the 
existing annual operating budget for Parks & Recreation.  

RISK CONSIDERATION 

There are no significant risks associated with the recommendation in this report. The risks considered rate 
Low. To reach this conclusion, consideration was given to operational, financial and reputational risks. 

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 

The ArtsHalifax Advisory Committee is a volunteer based advisory committee with representation from 
across the arts sector of HRM. While making their recommendations, the committee reviewed information 
compiled by their precursor committee, the Special Arts and Culture Advisory Committee, in addition to 
stakeholder engagement and a review of best-practice models for municipal arts administration from across 
Canada. 

ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 

None. 

ALTERNATIVES 

Alternative 1: CPED may choose to recommend that Regional Council increase or decrease the amount 
of funding to be included in the Parks & Recreation operating budget for consideration 
within the 2018-2019 operating budget process; 

Alternative 2: CPED may choose to recommend to Halifax Regional Council amend any or all of the 
proposed administrative changes to Administrative Order 2014-007-ADM, the Grants to 
Professional Arts Organizations Program, direct staff to undertake the revised 
amendments and return to Regional Council for approval. 

Alternative 3:   CPED may choose to recommend that Regional Council invite the members of the arts 
community to come forward as a fully external non-profit society, as outlined in Option D, 
to advance the goals proposed by ArtsHalifax in its recommendations.  This would require 
a supplementary report to outline any necessary administrative changes and impacts for 
implementation. 

Alternative 4: CPED may choose to recommend that Halifax Regional Council implement a Council-
Appointed Advisory Committee, as outlined in Option A, to advance the goals proposed by 
ArtsHalifax in its recommendations. This would require a supplementary report to outline 
any necessary administrative changes and impacts for implementation. 

Alternative 5: CPED may choose to recommend that Regional Council not repeal Administrative Order 
2014-019-GOV. As per section 5 of the Administrative Order, the Committee would 
continue to exist until May 12, 2018. 

ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment 1: A Report Making Recommendations on the Structure of the Successor Committee 
Attachment 2: ArtsHalifax Recommendations: Municipal Awards and Culture Awards Program 
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___________________________________________________________________________________ 

A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 

Report Prepared by: Elizabeth Taylor, Manager, Culture and Events, 902.490.4387 
Jamie MacLellan, Community Developer, Culture and Events, 902.490.1039 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 



















Attachment 2 -Arts Halifax Recommendations on Awards and Recognition 
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